MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

KINGSBURY GENERAL IMPROVEMENT DISTRICT BOARD OF TRUSTEES

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 15, 2022
CALL TO ORDER - The meeting was called to order at the Kingsbury General Improvement District office located at 255 Kingsbury Grade, Stateline, Nevada at 5:05 p.m. by Sandra Parks.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
ROLL CALL – In attendance were Trustees Parks, Nelson, Yanish, Trigg and Schorr.  Also present were General Manager Mitch Dion, Operations Superintendent Brandon Garden, Administration & Human Resource Supervisor Judy Brewer and General Counsel Chuck Zumpft.  Public included Charles Hancock and Chris Hoffman.
PUBLIC COMMENT – Charles Hancock noted that the Vacation Rental sewer charge increase was not on the agenda.  He stated the board lost focus on the issue last month and that he supports vacation rentals being placed in the category of Vacation Clubs and Timeshares.  He hopes to see this item on the next agenda.
Dion explained that the issue under consideration is whether the characteristics of Vacation Rentals more resemble Vacation Club/Time Share regarding timeshare versus residential.   Questions regarding costs and revenues veer into the rate making process, not just the administrative action.  Dion stated, a cost-of-service study and rate making process may need to be considered.  Zumpft agreed.  Yanish cautioned that adjusting rates requires following the statutes.  Nelson stated that this is a category change and Parks agreed.  Hancock confirmed the proposal was to clarify the classification as an administrative action.

Dion confirmed that additional data requested by the board for consideration is time consuming as data from the system and the County is more detailed than the cursory view which he presented last month, and the Wastewater utility will likely require a cost-of-service study in the spring.  Parks requested the reclassification added to the agenda without the study, as there were board members absent during the prior discussion.  Dion indicated that he anticipates a busy agenda for December but would bring the item back as soon as possible.
Hancock requested confirmation that the KGID door was not locked for the meeting.  Yanish noted that previous locking issues were due to the landlord locking it in error. 
Nelson noted limited parking in the lot and stated there is limited parking on the street due to snow.  She requested access to the parking garage for trustees and that additional parking be made available for the public to attend meetings.   

APPROVAL OF AGENDA –  
M-11/15/2022-1 - Motion by Nelson, seconded by Yanish, and unanimously passed to approve the Agenda.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – 
M-11/15/2022-2 - Motion by Yanish, seconded by Nelson, and passed to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes dated October 18, 2022.  Trustee Trigg abstained due to her absence.  
Hancock exited the meeting.
APPROVAL OF CONSENT CALENDAR –
Regarding Item A: List of Claims, Schorr questioned check #62247 for liquid oxygen.  It was explained this is for routine procurement related to water production levels as the oxygen is used in producing the disinfectant O-zone. 
Regarding Item B: Financial Report, Nelson questioned the total budget revised.  Dion confirmed there is not an revised budget (just the column label), and the budget is approved by the board.  She suggested a combined statement of revenue and expenses verse each fund.  She mentioned the OPEB payment being higher.  Dion explained the new amounts reflect the adjustments from last year.  She questioned the interest earnings on cash with PoolPac, which Dion explained are low.  Dion had shown recent examples of returns available once the investment policy is revised.  Nelson stated that the sewer authority is now laddering their investments.
Schorr agreed with laddering CD’s and suggested a representative discuss this with their government representative at US Bank based on KGID’s existing relationship.  Nelson recalls possibly using Morgan Stanley as well.

M-11/15/2022-3 - Motion by Nelson, seconded by Yanish, and unanimously passed to approve the Consent Calendar Item A: List of Claims in the amount of $363,410.97 as represented by check numbers 62173 through 62247.
NEW BUSINESS

NO ACTION TOOK PLACE ON THE FOLLOWING ITEMS:

FOR POSSIBLE ACTION: 

2023 Board Meeting and Holiday Schedules
Copies of the schedules were provided and the dates were reviewed and amended.
M-11/15/2022-4 - Motion by Nelson, seconded by Parks, and unanimously passed to approve the 2023 Board Meeting and Holiday Schedules, as amended. 
Task 2 Eastern Sierra Engineering- Storm Water Masterplan Scope
A written report was provided, and it was explained that the storm water (drainage) facilities do not have a master plan.  There is no funding source for projects and without some type of plan there is no opportunity to pursue grants.  Dion suggested beginning by identifying two storm water enhancement projects to be defined in grant level detail.  He intends to work with the Nevada League of Cities seek funding for these facilities which have deteriorated or been dismantled.  
Most of these facilities were 30-years ago.  Nelson requested clarification regarding storm water responsibility, which is unclear.  Discussion occurred.  It was explained that the district assumed responsibility for stormwater and facilities were constructed with long term obligations by the district.  Nelson stated her concerns regarding taking the financial responsibility and setting a precedence.  Dion added that the district already entered contracts obligating the district for the facilities into perpetuity. 
Yanish stated that county is responsible for storm water per the TMDL and she expects the county to contribute. She indicated her opposition that the residents would be funding projects that are not the district’s responsibility.  

Trigg requested clarification regarding the funding responsibility.  It was explained that storm water is a county obligation; however, managing water quality in source protection is important to the district’s water utility and preserves the EPA exemption.  Historically, the district has sought and implemented stormwater projects via grant funding.  Sometimes they are related to road maintenance and safety, but the County receives the TMDL credits for the work the district does.  
Schorr stated he supports the engineering costs.  He was concerned about available funds from the state and Dion acknowledged the concern and reiterated the benefit of limiting the effort with two projects.  Schorr noted there is responsibility to provide clean water to the constituents.  Nelson agreed.   Yanish stated her support of Dion’s recommendation.

M-11/15/2022-5 - Motion by Nelson, seconded by Schorr, and unanimously passed to Approve Task Order 2 with Eastern Sierra Engineering for the Professional Services necessary to develop the Stormwater Facilities Masterplan Scope (approach & sequence) and identify two lead projects not to exceed the amount of $28,000 and authorize the General Manager to sign appropriate contractual agreements.
Ponderosa Mobile Home Park Consolidation and NDEP Requirements 
A written report was provided, and the history of the project was reviewed.  Trigg disclosed that she owns a unit in the park.  
Dion explained that there is a master meter serving all the coaches.  The state is interested in consolidating smaller systems to larger entities that can fund capital repair and replacement as well as doing the maintenance and upkeep.  Ponderosa water system has numerous problems and inadequate fire flow.  To consolidate, the park has attempted to secure funding to improve their infrastructure.  Prior funding opportunities have failed for various reasons.  There are now changes to the state revolving fund program with upcoming changes in February to allow for 100% loan forgiveness.  Ponderosa appears to qualify for loan forgiveness, but the requirement is that a public agency (KGID) applies on their behalf.  The board affirmed two agreements with Ponderosa passed in December 2020 (to consolidate the systems and the cost of all improvements to be paid by Ponderosa).  Debt coverage and debt overview was discussed.   Future state revolving fund projects were noted.
Schorr requested clarification of the $2.1M estimate.  Dion explained the project costs were updated by FarrWest.  Schorr questioned a limit to the loan forgiveness.  Dion explained that they should be able to borrow the full amount under rule change with 100% loan forgiveness.  Unforeseen costs may be a liability.  Schorr suggested reviewing the financial statement for the possibility to repay any costs that aren’t covered by the fund.  

Yanish also expressed cautions regarding debt and ensuring the rate payers are protected.
Nelson mentioned reimbursement of other costs, such as single audit and suggested this be included in the agreement.     
Schorr confirmed that the debt service ratio would not prohibit other desired projects during the timeframe.  It was explained that the financial advisor presentation will be provided in January in preparation of the budget
M-11/15/2022-6 - Motion by Nelson, seconded by Yanish, and passed to authorize General Manager to continue pursuing progression with NDEP for progression of the consolidation project on behalf of the Ponderosa Park Owners Association and Kingsbury General Improvement District consistent with the agreements which were approved in December 2020 and prepare and file the Letter of Intent with NDEP.  Schorr opposed.
There was a 5-minute break at 6:50.
Facilities Update
A written report was provided and there was a brief presentation.  A schedule and timeline were provided for the improvements to the downstairs of 160 Pineridge.  The layout, including kitchen, bathrooms and elevator were discussed.  

Other leasable space was reviewed for administrative space along with upstairs accommodations for Pineridge.  Schorr supports administrative housing at Pineridge.  Nelson agreed.  

The property layout, including parking and renting 298 Kingsbury was briefly discussed.  Schorr verified that 160 Pineridge has adequate space for administrative and crew needs.  Dion explained that he needs authorization to have the architects to review the project.    
Yanish supports spending money on the property as it is an investment.

M-11/15/2022-7 - Motion by Schorr, seconded by Nelson, and unanimously passed to authorize General Manager to take an expanded approach on 160 Pineridge to investigate the building as operation and administrative center.  
Board Reports 
Nelson noted the changes with the right of way for the Convention Center in the casino corridor.  
Yanish stated that the Tahoe Waste Management Unit was discussing moving away from bear boxes to free containers for trash and recycle which would increase garbage rates and additional charges for new containers.  Tahoe Living Workforce Housing Group is supporting ADU’s to encourage additional housing within the basin.

Management Reports 

General Manager’s Report 
Per Nelson’s question regarding locator paint, Dion explained that paint identifying lines for projects has been questioned by customers. 
Schorr noted interest rates have increased significantly and questioned the state fund refinance estimate of 2.5%.  Dion explained this is a federal appropriation for state funding and the rate is typically set at a discount below market rate.  This rate will increase but is discounted.  This will be monitored.  
The League of Cities and Municipalities training has been postponed to February and it is encouraged that the trustees participate if they are interested.  
The lake water levels were reviewed along with drought monitoring.  
Trigg questioned water rights in Arizona and Dion offered to discuss with her further.
Utility Operations Superintendent’s Report 
Concrete will be poured at the Barton site tomorrow.  Barton is continuing with their demolition.  
Administrative and Human Resources Report 
Brewer has been training the new employee.  She reminded the board that the annual Code of Ethics is due and requested they return it at the next meeting. 
Per Schorr’s request, Dion provided explanation regarding the significant delinquent accounts.  
Attorney’s Report
There was nothing to report.
Engineer’s Report 
Dion noted that the next road and waterline is on track and they intend to purchase material in advance to benefit from savings.  
CORRESPONDENCE – None.
FINAL PUBLIC COMMENT – None.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 

ADJOURNMENT
M-11/15/2022-8 - Motion by Nelson, seconded by Parks, and unanimously passed to adjourn the meeting at 7:56 p.m.











Respectfully submitted,












Sandra Parks, Chair

Attest:

Craig Schorr, Secretary
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